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 (Not to be confused with the Stars and Stripes) 
1 December 2007 – 14th Edition
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                FINAL FLIGHT 
B/Gen Jack Ledford

If we Roadrunners had a flag, it would be flying at half-staff this month as we mourn the sudden death of Brigadier General Jack Ledford. Our hearts and prayers go out to the General's wife Polly and family. 

General Ledford's memorial service, in Tucson, will be on Saturday,[image: image11.png]


 December 8th, 2007 at 2:00 PM. Address: St Philip's in the Hills Parish, 4440 North Campbell Avenue / at River Road, P.O. Box 65840, Tucson, AZ 85728 - 5840, Phone: 520 - 299 - 6421 - Fax: 520 - 299 - 0712. General Ledford loved all creatures great and small and in lieu of flowers, donations will be graciously accepted to the Humane Society. Pertinent information in this regard will be added to our Final Flight web site page shortly. Home Address of General and Mrs. Jack C. Ledford is 6912 N. Longfellow Lane, Tucson, AZ 85718, Phone: 520 - 299 – 8538.

Please direct any correspondence to Jack's sons: - Dan Ledford - dan@ledfords.com Home: 520 299-0493 / Cell: 520 977- 6728, and Chuck Knight, 619 287-1790 (Home) 619 994-8006 (Cell) suz-chuch@cox.net

Services at Arlington are scheduled for January 31, 2008, at 11Am. Ft Myers chapel.

To a lot of us Roadrunners, General Ledford was a World War II hero and the Director of the Office of Special Activities, DD/S&T during Project Oxcart and Operation Blackshield.  At the Area it was not unusual for the General to join and visit with the enlisted personnel during meals at the mess hall. To some, the General was much, much more. Some of these special feelings have surfaced since the General’s death. In keeping with the mission of the Roadrunners, i.e. recording our Cold War legacy, these comments are worthy of being shared with the rest of you. 

CIA: “We hope that General Ledford knew that the A-12 came home....we wish he could have been here with us in Sept. “ 

Dr. Bud Wheelon, DDS&T during Project Oxcart and Operation Blackshield:
“Jack was flying B29’s out of India where LeMay and Blanchard first took the unit (I believe that Tinnian was not yet available). Returning from a Japan bombing run Jack and his crew were shot down over China. He was badly wounded in his side, for which he received the Purple Heart. Fortunately they came down in an area controlled by Chinese irregulars who carried Jack on a litter for almost one week. They finally got to a place that was relatively secure and found an old school bus, but no gasoline. There was however a large cache of Kaoliang, which worked just fine in, the bus and they finally drove to a China base, where Jack was evacuated to India. For this and other leadership qualities, Jack was given the DFC.  When Jack was newly assigned to CIA and led OSA in 1962 (about the same time I showed up at CIA) he was the one who took the request to the Special Group to get authorization for the 14 October 1962 flight over Cuba. He met stiff resistance but held his ground against the “do-nothing, worry a lot crowd” that were apprehensive because a SAC U-2 had strayed slightly over Russia and we had lost a CIA U2 over China that summer. Interestingly enough, Bobby Kennedy came to his rescue and insisted that they vote up or down --- and the mission was approved. This was the mission that caught the Russian missiles in Cuba and the rest was history. When Mel had to bail out on takeoff Jack and I immediately flew to Los Angeles and picked up Kelly en route to Area 51. On the way up Kelly started bitching bout the quality of our operational pilots. Jack took issue and I had to break up a fistfight in the plane’s small cabin. Jack always stood up for his people – and for good reason. We all learned soon enough that Kelly’s people had put the two augmentation rate gyros in backwards on Mel’s plane. “

Jude BK Pao, M/G ROC AF Ret from Taipei, Taiwan. “I am extremely sorry to hear, from Roadrunners Internationale, the loss of the late General Jack C. Ledford. I was General Ledford’s friend from Taiwan, the Republic of China air force since the early sixties.” He was a great man with great personality. My sincerest sympathy to Polly and family. 

B/G Dennis Sullivan, A-12 Project Pilot: “I am very sorry to learn of General Ledford’s death. He was a great friend to all of the pilots and did me a great favor by letting me move to Las Vegas about halfway through the program. The L.A. smog was getting to me and he told me to move which I did. He was a great help to all the pilots and we could not have had a better person looking after us.”


Col. Hugh Slater, commander of the 1129th SAS: “I first met General Ledford when I was been interviewed for assignment to the Central Intelligence Agency for an unknown overseas assignment. After several trips to Langley and various tests and security screening I was told I was being assigned to Taiwan and the Chinese Nationalist U-2 program. With a stop at Edwards AFB and the Agency's North Base I was checked out and had four flights in the U-2. Jack Ledford visited the U-2 unit in Taiwan and was a favorite with the Chinese and always set an example for all. He was the one who told me I could have the job at the Area if I desired. Who wouldn't take that . . .” Slip
Col. Ken Collins, A-12 Project Pilot: “We have lost a genuine patriot and a great leader of men. Jack and I have been close friends for 45 years. When Jack and Poly were married it was in our parish church and their reception was in our home. I could say lots more, but this is a real loss for us.”

Col. Frank Murray, A-12 Project Pilot: “Sorry to hear of the passing of Gen Jack Ledford.  He was my sponsor in the OXCART program, seeing that I got to be a Project Pilot selected from inside the organization. All the others were selected by a lengthy way of getting people for a mission. General Jack Ledford was one of the first USAAF guys to fly combat missions against Japan in the B-29. He flew from bases in China and bombed Japan, and then went on to land at Tinnian. These were the first B-29 missions against Japan.  When General Ledford first started visiting the Area he expressed a desire to fly the F-101. I was one of the resident Instructor Pilots on the F-101. They (Slater I think) assigned me to be his IP. So I started his schooling on the F-101 systems and flew with him on his training missions. He was a good pilot and had no trouble with the 101. On many occasions he would show up at the Area for a couple days and decide he wanted to fly back to Andrews at night. So I was the chosen one to play IP while he flew home to the CIA. He would get on the horn with a friend of his that was the Air Division CO at Blytheville, AR.  His buddy would arrange to have a tanker around to give us some gas and we would make it non-stop from the Area to Andrews.  On some of these flights we discussed whether I should be or want to be an OXCART pilot. I told him "put me in that briar patch." He said he would look into it..... You know the rest of the story.... He thought I was a damned good pilot and should have the chance to fly the fastest airplane the country had. I have not had many sponsors, but Jack Ledford sure was one, - Slippery Slater another.... Nice to have friends like that.........”

Chris Pocock, British author, 50 YEARS OF THE U-2: “I had the honour to meet Jack and his gracious wife Polly on three occasions. Twice at the Roadrunners Reunions, and finally at the Ledford residence in the foothills of Tucson, AZ. He was a pleasure to interview: careful in his recollections, anxious to ensure accuracy, and modest about his own achievements. Jack and Polly were also delightful hosts, and I recall with pleasure the splendid lunch that we shared at his club nearby to the house. In my book on the history of the U-2 aircraft, he is mentioned nine separate times in the narrative. This is an indication of his importance to that program. Shortly after he became director of the CIA's Office of Special Activities (OSA) in 1962, the Cuba Missile Crisis erupted. Jack's sage and practical advice to the policy-makers ensured that inter-agency rivalries in Washington did not delay the vital reconnaissance missions that discovered the missiles. During Jack's subsequent four-year tenure at the OSA, there were other occasions when his political skills were tested, just as much as his skills as an airman!  Of course, during those years he played a key role in the introduction of the OXCART, the first of the fantastic Blackbird series. And I know that the rest of his Air Force career was also noteworthy. I am truly sorry to hear of his passing, and express my sincere condolences to Polly and the rest of the Ledford family.”
FUTURE REUNIONS

Have we lost our hard-earned “House Six” reputation? Suddenly we are getting all sorts of offers to host our reunions. The following is an interesting one that we feel a bit honored to receive. Though we will probably stay with the Gold Coast as long as they will have us, this particular one does spark pride and interest enough that we’ve requested the packet. 

“When deciding where to have your next reunion, please consider bringing your group to the National Museum of the United States Air Force in Dayton, Ohio. (Formerly the United States Air Force Museum). It is the oldest and largest military aviation museum in the world with over 400 airplanes on display.  I have attached the latest map of our facility to this e-mail. To receive a free military reunion packet, please email to me at the address below, where and to whom you would like to have the package sent. Sincerely  - Jane Leach, Special Events, National Museum of the United States Air Force.” 

MEMBERS & UPGRADES

It is both interesting and heartening to note the increase in the number of family members recently joining our association. Lets hope the trend continues and increases. 
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Dick Habegger, Magnavox – Joined in September but didn’t get mentioned in newsletter.

Stacey Bernhardt, daughter of Roadrunner Slip Slater. (Joined last October)

Richard A. Fox, son of Roadrunner Bill Fox.

Timothy Brown, relative of Roadrunner Red Ambrose (P&W) and father, Glenn Brown (Skunkworks). 

Sam Schrecengost, brother of Col. Ray Schrecengost.

(If we missed naming someone, please let us know and forgive us our senior moment) Pictured are Associate member Brad Poppell, grandson of Roadrunner Billy Pryor, and his son Bradley. Perhaps there is hope of us senior citizens being replaced and getting to retire after all. Welcome aboard kids!!!!  Luv the Halloween garb, Brad.
NEWSLETTER SUBSCRIPTIONS

Echoing the pleasure depicted in the paragraph above, we were surprised and happy to see the number of subscriptions received from widows and relatives of our deceased members. Reflecting on this interest raises the consciousness of the number of widows who still attend our reunions and participate in our various email circuits. This is one more reflection on the wisdom and selection skills of the CIA over 40 years ago.  Many of us feel they recruited the family, not just the guy.  The Roadrunners are commended for keeping the family together all these years. 
ROADRUNNER EXHIBIT FUND

The Roadrunner staff is happy to report that several of our members have donated to the Roadrunner Exhibit Fund we started when we lost Tom Bolich. Tom’s family requested that in lieu of flowers, donations be made to fund our efforts to establish Roadrunner information and A-12 models in museums and air terminals as part of our history and legacy recordation. The various posters on exhibit in our command post at the last reunion were a concept experiment that proved to be successful. From the Roadrunner Exhibit Fund the staff plans to construct exhibits to be placed in various aviation venues for public view as part of our mission of recording our Cold War legacy. It is our intent that every museum hosting an A-12 shall also host a section depicting the Roadrunners who built and flew the A-12.  We would appreciate all assistance in this regard from any members having contact with museum officials having custody of one of the planes. We commend the CIA for taking a lead in recognizing that acquiring an A-12 includes the Roadrunners as a package deal.
Submitted by Roadrunner Charles Christian (former CIA) remembering the downing of Gary Powers 47 years ago.
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Hi Charles-While cleaning my garage I found f few old photos of some of the guys that were at Incerlik while I was there.  These photos are circa February 1960 to December 1960.  First photo is of me, Robert J. Piantosi; Second photo is of Karl Guilmette (or Gilmette and I do not know his whereabouts or if he has a family) and Leonard (Lenny) Dembrosky (now deceased-do not know if he was ever married). The three of us were CTC's, mid to late twenties and single. Lenny Dembrosky did two tours at Incerlik and while there we all lived in trailers with 2 or 3 commo men to a small trailer (now known as manufactured housing).  The third photo is of a CTR who was later an ops officer.  Cannot remember his name but I believe he resigned and is now deceased.  Believe he did a tour in Manila in the 1950's.  His first name could be Al.  The reason I am sending you these pictures is because I do not know the protocol of having these photos of others shown and it has been more than 30 years since I have seen anyone in these photos.  Bob Sullenburger may know about Karl because I believe they were trailer-mates. If you believe these photos are worthwhile I would appreciate your passing them along.  Bob


MILITARY NEWS

A few months ago, when the USAF mentioned that they wanted a Cyber Command, I assigned two of my Beale Military Liaison Committee board members to pursue the possibility of Beale/Beale area getting the command.  Since then, we have our local counties as well as surrounding counties and cities involved in the process.  We are stretching out to include universities and the Silicon Valley.  We now have a title, "Beale Enhancement Team" and have meetings two or more times a month.  Interest keeps on growing to include the Governor, our Senators and congressmen, etc.  In other words, our coalition has broad representation from government, economic development, education, and private sector companies throughout Northern California to express our support for the location of Cyber Command at Beale Air Force Base. With the Global Hawk already at Beale, it is a cyber base!  We have 23,000 acres on base, of which about 10,000 acres are available to build on.  Beale has plenty of water, energy, and communication infrastructure.  It is located nearest to the cities of Marysville and Yuba City, roughly 40 miles from Sacramento, including the Sacramento International Airport, and the Port of Sacramento, and is roughly 125 to 160 miles northeast of San Francisco and the San Jose areas, the nation's information technology hub. In addition, Beale is located in one of the safest locations in the nation from natural hazardous events with mild climate, freedom from flood zones and seismic stability. We have a lot of work ahead of us.  We have stiff competition (including political, of course) that makes a "no-brainer" situation a fight.  Stay tuned.    Tony Bevacqua

NEVADA DAYS
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The theme of Nevada’s Nevada Day this year was Area 51. The organizer of the parade met with several Roadrunners attending the Blackbird Reunion in Sparks where an offer was extended for the Roadrunners to participate by manning the reviewing stand during the Nevada Day Parade in Carson City.  We agreed and looked forward to participating, but withdrew when it became apparent by the parade flyers that this was going to be another one of the state’s Area-51 Alien events. We can gla[image: image16.jpg]


dly boast that two of our ambassadors in Reno went to great effort to ensure the “real thing” was presented to the parade viewers. Charley and Jane “Skliar” Welsh (a.k.a. Area-51 Jane) along with Diane Pettit, Grace & Ken Harkema of the Sierra Nevada Classic T-birds club proudly drove the parade route in their 1955, 1956, and 1957 Thunderbirds bearing images of the A-12 flown by project pilot Bill Skliar and the other project pilots at Area-51. You did us proud Charley and Jane, though you may have embarrassed some of our state officials who prefer to embrace the Hollywood “Alien - extraterrestrial version of Area 51 rather than those of us who “served” our country at the Area. We try to not be too political or critical, but for those of you who don’t know, some of us have met with various of our Nevada government entities and officials about obtaining an A-12 for display in our state and establishing a Nevada Aviation Hall of Fame to honor individuals that would include many of our Roadrunners. We’ve found they are much more interested in our role with the Aliens at Area 51 than the Cold War activities in which we were the cutting edge leaders of 21st Century technology. The State’s preference of weirdoes dressed as aliens from another world over the Roadrunners for a State event flaunting the Area 51 theme is just another example how far off course the leaders of our Battle Born state have drifted. And then on the other hand we have the bureaucrats who still get the vapors if they hear the words “Area 51.” Lordy, lordy, it’s difficult to remain humble when you have to deal with “Girlie Men” in the political arena for whom pomp and ceremony means showing up with a Las Vegas show girl on each arm followed by an entourage of Elvis impersonators. Instead of showing our esprit de corps by a display of flags, Guidons, steamers and a Standard bearer, we should consider taking an entourage of extraterrestrial alien impersonators when we visit Carson City. Joking, joking!!!!!!
WHERE ARE THE LOCKHEED PHOTOGRAPHS?
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Bob Westlund attended his first RI reunion last October and noted the advanced age of many of our members and the low number of former Skunkworks personnel attending. He also noted the lack of photos of Lockheed personnel taken with the A-12.  The Webmaster concurs with Bob’s observations. We’ve asked the Agency to search its archives for the photos gathered up at Groom and the closure of Oxcart. We continue to hope our members will provide photos of that era even if they were taken in the back yard, the local pub, or wherever. Bob provided this photo of a group of Lockheed personnel during the roll out of the XP-80.  Surely the Skunkworks men and women secretly posed for the A-12 as well before it departed the Skunkworks.

CIA HAPPENINGS

Several members have inquired about accessing and purchasing items from the EAA/CIA RI President T.D. Barnes reports that he expects a procedure to be in place any day that affords Roadrunner members access to the EAA store.  He also reports the EAA is considering the stocking of Roadrunner patches, pins, cups, etc. 


CIA MUSEUM HQS, LANGLEY, VA. PYLON MOUNT OF A-12 06931
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Torrey Larsen reports that he and Mary will be at Langley preparing and mounting A-12 Article 128 for display on December 8th 2007. This will be the 18th plane that Torrey has been involved in placing in museums or mounting.  Has anyone noticed what Torrey and most of the Roadrunners have in common with the Energizer Bunny – we keep right on going.

USAF 60TH ANNIVERSARY – Heritage to Horizons

Commemorating 60 Years of Air & Space Power

The Roadrunners in Las Vegas area once again supported the Aviation Nations Air Show at Nellis AFB to represent the Roadrunners in celebrating the 60th anniversary of the United States Air Force.  The planes performing were impressive, but not near as much as the A-12 would have been if it had ever flown an air show for other than the Roadrunners at Groom Lake, base personnel at Kadena, and the Korean and North Vietnamese spectators 80,000 feet below.  While the rest of us were enjoying the VIP comforts of the Heritage Chalet, Roadrunner Dick Roussell watched the F-22 Raptor and dozens of other aircraft strut their stuff from the comfort of his business just outside the base. Make room for us Dick if someday there is no chalet for us. We will expect the free food and drinks catered by Outback to which we have grown fondly accustomed. Inside big screen viewing of the show would also be nice in the event the weather is too hot, too cold, or a bit windy. Connie Pardew knows our likes and dislike’s so you might want to hire her as a consultant. Speaking of Connie, kudos to her for her coverage of the dedication of Article 128 at CIA.  Her article “The CIA’s High-Flying Spy” was published in this month’s Air and Space Smithsonian.
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	Roadrunners enjoying the VIP Chalet at the air show were: Rear, L-R: Frank Micalizzi, Harry Martin, Jim Freedman, TD Barnes, Jim Barfield. Sitting: Connie Pardew, Mary Martin, Doris Barnes, and Joanne Barfield.
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Robert & Julia Stetler, our guests from UNLV. Julia has been interviewing us Roadrunners for the UNLV Cold War oral history project.
	TD Barnes, Connie Pardew, Alan Johnson (from the UK) Kamber and Brian Lamborn (grand daughter of Roadrunner Jack Layton)
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Mary Martin, Doris Barnes, Debbie & Wayne D. (TD & Doris’ daughter), and Alan Johnson. Roadrunners hiding from the camera were Roger Andersen, Jeff Hollenbeck, and Sal Lucio and family. (Dick, this is what we’ve grown to expect for viewing an air show.)


BYE – BYE BLACKBIRD
[image: image20.jpg]


[image: image21.jpg]¢

i | |



[image: image22.jpg]


Last year Roadrunners Roger Andersen, Frank Murray, and TD Barnes toured the three Marine Corps warehouses at Barstow where millions of Blackbird components were being stored for the Air Force and NASA. Afterwards they contacted various museums hosting the A-12s and advised them that they needed to secure inventories of spare parts from the warehouses before they were scrapped. It’s too late now for those not heeding the warnings from our concerned Roadrunners. The SR-71 team has managed the destruction and disposition of 27,502 L/Is in the SR-71 inventory totaling 6.5 million pieces of property. Generating 773,260 lbs of mixed metals recycled through the DRMS scrap venture contract, the SR-71 team also shredded 734,480 lbs of small SR-71 parts in their original wooden boxes, crates and packing materials that were land filled. These items were not economically practical or cost effective to remove. De-manufacturing contract was used for the destruction of 157,760 lbs of electronics and electrical components. (843 ea) SR-71 tires totaling 37,780 lbs were shipped to United Tire Removal for recycling.  (14 ea) J-58 engines totaling 119,000 lbs were shipped to Tucson CDC for demilitarization. There is still a minor debate going on about the disposition of the 44 Chevy 454 engines used in the start carts. DRMO in Barstow says to destroy them since they are SR related but others are trying to convince them that they should be auctioned off since they are basically just automobile engines that would bring a decent price. The latest debate at the USAF Museum level is the fact that none of the J58 engines given to museums were ever demilled and they are wondering if it would be worthwhile to even attempt to do something like that.

SUN-RUN 50th ANNIVERSARY - "CIN MIN" RF-101C VOODOO PORTRAIT DEDICATION OPERATION SUN-RUN ---- "CIN MIN" RF-101C VOODOO

On 27 November 1957, Air Force Captain Ray W. Schrecengost, Jr. piloted his McDonnell RF-101C Voodoo (tail number 60166) on the first leg of the Operation SUN-RUN Transcontinental Speed flight.  Completing his west to east flight in 3 hours, 15 minutes, he then made a high speed turn and immediately returned to California, making the non-stop, transcontinental round trip flight in 7 hours, 17 minutes.
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As the lead pilot on the SUN-RUN Operation, Captain Schrecengost was the first to break the previous transcontinental speed record held by Major John H. Glenn, USMC.  Captain Schrecengost's record-breaking RF-101C Voodoo is today on display in the National Museum of the United States Air Force at Wright-Patterson Air Force Base in Ohio.

The 50th Anniversary of the historic SUN-RUN Transcontinental Speed Flight by six McDonnell RF-101C Voodoos was commemorated at the Air Force Museum on Tuesday, 27 November 2007.  The Museum unveiled and dedicated an original oil portrait of the then Captain Schrecengost's "CIN MIN" RF-101C Voodoo (56-0166).  Captain Schrecengost had named his SUN-RUN Voodoo "CIN MIN" to honor his two baby daughters, Cynthia (Cindy) Marie, and Melinda (Mindy) Lea.

The noted aviation artist, Mr. William S. Phillips, executed the colorful portrait of the “CIN MIN” Voodoo.  Entitled "Schreck's CIN MIN on the SUN-RUN", the dramatic painting depicts this historic aircraft in afterburner on a zoom-climb to altitude. Mr. Phillips has captured the sparkling sunrays glinting off the bright, aluminum finish of the freshly delivered, new production "CIN MIN" Voodoo. 

Complementing this colorful rendition, the Voodoo is resplendent in the brilliant, yellow race-stripes, special unit insignia, and the personal "CIN MIN" markings with which it was emblazoned for its SUN-RUN flight.

The portrait unveiling was held in the Arnold Room at the Museum, revealed by the late Colonel Schrecengost’s daughter, Cynthia Marie.  A framed, giclée print of the "CIN MIN" portrait was put on floor display alongside the actual "CIN MIN" aircraft that is now on view in the Museum's Modern Flight Gallery along with the "SUN-RUN" Transcontinental Speed Trophy.

Attending this dedication ceremony was Major General Charles S. Cooper (Retired), Lieutenant Colonel Robert E. Burkhart (Retired), a SUN-RUN Voodoo pilot, their wives, the Museum's Senior Curator, Mr. Terrill M. Aitken and his staff, and members of the Miller family:  Mr. Ed Miller and his wife Cindy (Schrecengost) and Dave Miller. Schrecengost family: Brother Sam gave a brief tribute to Col. Schrecengost. Two of his sons Sam Jr. and Kevin Schrecengost along with David Livengood (Three of Ray's Nephews) who also attended.

NEWS FROM THE INTREPID MUSEUM

“Hi to the Roadrunners and Happy Holidays to all. Just a reminder, the new Will Smith movie, "I am Legend", is due out very soon. No doubt the Roadrunner membership will see the scene where he's hitting a golf ball off the A-12 wing. This scene was filmed with Hollywood magic and Mr. Smith and his dog are digitally placed on the wing. We would not allow it and the producers went over our heads to the USAF Museum and of course they too would not allow it either. The USAF approved the digitally produced scene however. Best regards,” Eric 

 ROADRUNNER CRUISE
As most of you have probably noted the Las Vegas Roadrunners always dominate most of the space in the newsletter. At first we felt self-conscious of our getting more coverage than our brothers and sisters living elsewhere. We now realize that we are fortunate of having a heavier concentration of Roadrunners than elsewhere, which affords us the opportunity of getting together on a regular basis. To include more members as participants in this newsletter, we would welcome photos and news about any Roadrunner gatherings or activities to share with the rest of our Roadrunner family. As a means of getting the Roadrunners together more often than every 2 years, we propose that we have a mini-reunion next October to enjoy each other’s company in the luxury of a cruise ship visiting the ports of the Mexican Riviera. Thanks to Billy and Colleen Pryor, the Roadrunners are fortunate in having one of our own in the travel business. Roadrunners, meet their daughter Patricia Stephenson. Patti’s TravelScapes, Inc. is a full service agency providing air, cruises, tours, hotel, etc. Travel with a Roadrunner member – travel with Patti. Her contact information is: Patricia Stephenson. TravelScapes, Inc., 629 Tournament Drive, Cincinnati, OH  45244, Office:  513-831-7185, Fax:  513-831-6120 Fax, Mobile: 513-252-3533, Toll: 888-588-9014, Email:  travelscapes@cinci.rr.com

The following is what the Roadrunner staff proposes for our maiden Roadrunner voyage. If enough of us sign up for the cruise, we can probably get a slightly lower rate as a group and perhaps our very own House Six bar (kidding).  We would like to hear from those of you desiring to cruise with us. Please contact TD Barnes or Harry Martin at roadrunners_intl@cox.net. Once the cruise is locked in, the reservations and payment arrangements will be between you and the travel agency. 
       ROYAL CARIBBEAN “VISION OF THE SEAS”

Just south of the U.S. border lays the vibrant Mexico Riviera with world-class beaches, lush green rain forests and vividly painted architecture that will dazzle your eyes.  Whether your idea of adventure is exploring a colonial city or discovering the joys of a siesta on a white sand beach, a Mexican cruise vacation is perfect for you.

SAIL DATE:        
October 8, 2008

ITINERARY:      
8 Oct 08    Depart Los Angeles                    
 500p

                              
9 Oct 08    Day at Sea

                              
10 Oct 08  Arrive Cabo San Lucas        

1030a   
600p

                              
11 Oct 08  Arrive Mazatlan                 

800a     
530p

                              
12 Oct 08  Arrive Puerto Vallarta        

800a     
800p

                              
13 Oct 08  Day at Sea

                              
14 Oct 08  Day at Sea

                              
15 Oct 08  Arrive Los Angeles            

700a

PRICES:               
Category J Superior Interior Stateroom:      
$613.84 per person

                              
Category G Large Ocean view Stateroom     
$703.84 per person

              

Category D2 Superior Balcony Cabin with verandah: 
$1043.84 per person

DINING:             
First seating beginning at 5:30pm

SHIP HIGHLIGHTS:  Rock Climbing Wall, Themed Bars and Lounges, Casino Royale, Stunning Centrum (open atrium) featuring shopping and more, Indoor/Outdoor pool in a Solarium with a sliding roof, Outdoor Pool, 6 Whirlpools, Shipshape Day Spa and Fitness Center

INCLUDED:  Shipboard accommodations, ocean transportation, most meals, some beverages, and most entertainment.

NOT INCLUDED:  Air Transportation, transfers, items of a personal nature such as shore and land excursions, restaurant fees, some beverages, photographs, gratuities/service fee, medical services, etc.   

HAPPY BIRTHDAY JACK LAYTON

Rumor has it that Rexburg and the Layton family went all out celebrating your 80th birthday last month, including a well-deserved flyover.  

The entire Roadrunner staff of officers, advisors, and committees wish each of you a happy holiday and healthy and prosperous New Year. It is our pleasure serving you.

TIRED OF THE SAME FACES EACH EDITION - SEND US YOUR STORIES AND GOSSIP. 
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